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The Alfalfa Snout Beetle (ASB), Otiorhynchus ligustici L., is the only
insect pest known to destroy entire alfalfa (Medicago sativa L.) fields in
a single growing season.  Alfalfa Snout Beetles were introduced to
northern NY in the early 1900’s from Europe.  As of 1999, ASB had been
detected in nine NY counties and in the southern part of Ontario, Canada.
The beetles are unable to fly, so dispersal occurs through spring
migration, floating on waterways, as well as on equipment and in hay
products. Reproduction is parthenogenetic, so only one beetle is necessary
to cause an infestation. The ASB has a two-year life cycle, the majority
of which is in the soil as larvae or overwintering adults.  The adults lay
eggs around alfalfa crowns, and the developing larvae feed on the alfalfa
roots.  The larvae first consume the nodules followed by the lateral roots
and finally the taproot. Larval feeding trenches on the taproot are
spiraling.  As a result, the taproot is girdled and often completely
severed.

Starting in 1990, a series of trials were planted on a producer’s field
with extremely high ASB populations.  This producer does not rotate fields
with a non-host crop.  In October 2001, it was estimated that there were
1.3 million larvae per acre.  The research objective was to determine
whether any resistance or tolerance to ASB existed in currently available
alfalfa.  In a single row, replicated trial of 78 alfalfa cultivars, no
cultivars appeared to be resistant or tolerant. The alfalfa synthetic
NY9117 was developed from selections from an 8-year old alfalfa field
where ASB had killed most of the plants.  In 1991 and 1992, plot trials of
25 cultivars/experimentals were planted.  Adequate ASB resistance was not
found in any alfalfa.  However NY9117 in the 1992 trial had the highest
yield and plant stand over 3 years. We observed that cultivars with more
fibrous roots were able to persist longer in infested areas.  In 1998, the
winter hardy plant introductions (PI) from the core collection were
planted. After two years, most of the alfalfa was dead, but the marker
rows of Birdsfoot Trefoil (BFT), Lotus corniculatus L., were still alive.
Out of 9,000 plants, only 8 were were selected for no feeding damage  (7
M. sativa from Turkey, Spain, and Sweden, and 1 M. falcata from Romania).
The observation that BFT survives longer in ASB-infested fields than
alfalfa led to the establishment of a trial to compare BFT and alfalfa for
survival, yield, and level of resistance to ASB.  In mid-July of the first
production year, the BFT plants still had lateral roots and nodules,
whereas the alfalfa plants had very few lateral roots, no nodules and
evidence of feeding on the taproots.  In the fall, BFT averaged 10.3
plants per square foot and alfalfa averaged 2.6.  The BFT plots were not
resistant to ASB, but this one trial shows that on ASB-infested farms, BFT
is probably a longer-lived forage crop than alfalfa.  Additional trials
need to be performed in locations with more typical ASB populations.


